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April 29, 2015


The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Thank you for convening a special meeting of the King County Council in Federal Way for the delivery of my 2015 State of the County address. We are fortunate to serve a region where the state of our County is strong: Overall, our health indicators are high, our 4.8 percent unemployment rate is among the lowest in the nation, and talented people from around the country and the world continue to seek out our County as a place where their families are welcome and can enjoy a high quality of life. 

And yet, these overall positive trends mask some widening and troubling disparities in our County by race and place. Health outcomes vary widely by race and across communities in King County, as does income. For the first time in recent history, our middle class is shrinking. Of the over 80,000 households added in King County since 2000, nearly all of the increase has been split between the top and the bottom of the income spectrum; less than four percent of the increase in households has occurred in income brackets between $35,000 and $125,000. And while our region attracts global talent for the high-paying job opportunities available here – we rank 5th among the top 100 U.S. metro regions in the percentage of jobs openings requiring a post-secondary degree – with over 20 percent of our children not graduating from high school these opportunities remain out of reach for many of our own residents, particularly for communities of color. 

These disparities are not sustainable for a region that has justly set its sights on lasting, strong and shared prosperity. King County must be a place where all children and youth have the opportunity to achieve their full potential, and where the income of the household in which a child is raised is no longer a top predictor of that child’s success in life.

This vision is enshrined in our adopted King County Strategic Plan and is central to the work occurring under our Equity and Social Justice ordinance and our adopted Health & Human Services Transformation Plan. In addition, through your launch and guidance of the Youth Action Plan, the Council is describing a path for unlocking the full potential of our children. The Council’s unanimous support for each of these measures is an indication of the broad community engagement and support for the vision and direction the county has established.

One year ago, in my 2014 State of the County address at White Center elementary school, I announced my intention to work with you and our community partners to define the regional investments for voters to consider in 2015 that would help make our collective vision for healthy people and communities a reality. In my annual budget address later last year, I provided a framework for that regional investment focused on prevention and early intervention throughout the arc of our children’s lives. In the last seven months, we have utilized world-class science and research – much developed right here at the University of Washington – as well as input from a wide range of our community partners, practitioners and other experts to define a strategic set of investments in best and promising practices needed to ensure all of our children have the best start in life and succeed in their journey to adulthood. 

As a result, today I am pleased to transmit to the Council an ordinance that would give our voters the opportunity to invest in our region’s continued prosperity by placing on the ballot in November 2015 a property tax measure called Best Starts for Kids. The investments proposed under Best Starts for Kids are strategically focused on prevention and early intervention. Science and research show us that the most effective and least expensive way to address our most serious problems such as chronic disease, mental illness, substance abuse and incarceration is through investing intensively in children before age five; making strategic investments at critical points in a young person’s development before age 24; and taking actions to ensure that all children and youth have opportunities to live in thriving home, school, and community environments. Best Starts for Kids will improve outcomes and allow our children to achieve their full potential by balancing the County’s investment portfolio with more preventive approaches.

Key provisions of the proposed ordinance include: 
· Levy Amount:  A six-year levy lid lift at a rate of fourteen cents per $1,000 assessed value in 2016, which would raise approximately $392.3 million – $58.3 million in 2016 and an average of $65.4 million per year through 2021 – costing the average King County homeowner about $56 per year.
· Investing Early:  Fifty percent of the revenue would be invested in strategies focused on children under age five and pregnant women, including a modest investment to sustain and expand parent and child health services that are delivered through the County’s Public Health Centers. The science and evidence shows us that the earlier we invest, the greater the return for both the child’s development and our society. 
· Sustaining the Gain:  Thirty-five percent would be invested in strategies focused on children and youth aged five through twenty-four. The science and research tells us that the brain continues to develop during this time and that prevention strategies strategically addressed at key developmental stages or transition points in a young person’s life help to sustain gains made earlier in life.
· Communities Matter:  Nine percent would be invested in community-level strategies through expansion and sustainability of the partnership between King County and The Seattle Foundation on Communities of Opportunity (COO). COO is based on the latest research and evidence regarding the impact of place on a child’s success and the importance of supporting communities in building their own capacity to create positive change. 
· Outcomes-Focused & Data Driven:  Six percent would support evaluation, data collection and improving the delivery of services and programs for children and youth. This will ensure Best Starts for Kids strategies are tailored for children from every background in King County and that we deliver on the results for every child in King County.
· Initial Collections:  Initial levy collections would be used to create a family and youth homelessness prevention initiative modeled on a successful pilot implemented by organizations serving survivors of domestic violence, to fund additional scientific research to expand the reach of prevention strategies to all King County families, and to establish a reserve for the levy fund.
· Advisory Boards:  The ordinance proposes that the County establish advisory boards for Best Starts for Kids. The Youth Action Plan Task Force has recommended that the County establish an advisory body that can assist the County as we consider outcomes, policies, and investments for children and families and youth and young adults. I recommend that the Council establish this advisory body as the advisory board for Best Starts for Kids, with the exception that the existing governance group for COO act as the advisory board for the portion of the levy focused on COO. The King County Department of Community and Human Services will be accountable for financial oversight and reporting responsibilities.  
· Implementation:  In order to reduce inequities in our County, Best Starts for Kids strategies are designed to be both universal and targeted, with the large majority of Best Starts for Kids levy funding competitively bid in outcomes-focused contracts to community-based organizations. This will help ensure that the strategies are implemented in a manner that is appropriate for all cultural and ethnic groups and that each child and her caregivers receive the tools and level of support they need. Should the Council place this measure on the ballot and the voters approve it, the County will refine outcomes and indicators through development of a detailed implementation plan with input and consultation from the community.

Along with the ordinance that would place Best Starts for Kids on the ballot, I am transmitting an executive summary of the measure, a detailed list of the strategies it would fund, and a compilation of the science, research and evidence that informed the preventive focus of the package and that supports each of the strategies.  The Best Starts for Kids strategies are the result of input and consultation from experts at the University of Washington Institute for Learning and Brain Sciences, as well as from multiple groups and coalitions, including the Best Starts for Kids Advisory Group, the Youth Action Plan Task Force, the Transformation Plan Advising Partners Group, the King County Alliance for Human Services, Youth Development Executive Directors of King County, and several early learning coalitions.  I thank the many community members who provided advice and counsel on the proposed strategies for Best Starts for Kids.  If you have any questions about the package, please contact me or Adrienne Quinn, Director, Department of Community and Human Services, at 206-263-1491.

All residents of King County have an interest in seeing children in our County succeed. Best Starts for Kids is a game-changing opportunity to distinguish our region as a place where all our children are able to fulfill their potential. King County voters deserve the chance to decide whether to invest in the optimal development of our children and youth, the prevention of crises before they begin and the elimination of disparities in outcomes for our youngest residents. I respectfully request your support for placing this proposed measure before the voters of King County this November. 

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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